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2016 Minutes

THE REGIONAL SYNOD OF ALBANY

The annual assembly of the Regional Synod of Albany convened on May 1-2, 2016 at the Fowler Camp and Retreat Center in Speculator, New York. Rev. Richard Dykstra, president, presided.

I. GATHERING

President Dykstra called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. The gathering litany was led by Steven Rodriguez, John Compton and the worship leaders along with the opening prayer.
II. FORMATION OF SYNOD

Twenty five (25) ministers and Twenty two (22) elders, including the president and vice president signed in as delegates, making a total of forty seven (47) voting delegates and officers in attendance.
 Delegate Roster

MINISTERS



ALBANY



ELDERS

Rick Behan







Ginny Fissette

Bruce Cornwell







Wendy Delahanty

Dawn Alpaugh







Doris Neese



John Paarlberg







Sharon Johnson






COLUMBIA GREENE

John Bowen







Andrea Di Pace

Dan Herrick







Amy E. Katt

Nancy Mc Clure-Long






Gary Smith

David Tipple







Deborah Morgan






MONTGOMERY

Kerri Weldon







Brenda Jones

Brian Engel







Gayle Green
EJ de Waard







John Butcher
ROCHESTER

Sarah Palsma







Dennis Heslink 

Don White







Tonja Yost

Steve Norden







Lucinda Legters 

Steven Rodriguez






Dan Bakker






SCHENECTADY

John Compton








Janet Vincent







Brad Lewis

Lindsey De Kruif







Bill Ports

Garret Szanter







Sharon Rice-Herbst






SCHOHARIE

Sherri Meyer Veen






Jill Cullen

Jeff Kelley







Millie Zuk

Karen Patterson






Jerri Mattice

Brian Dykema







Tom Hoefs

OFFICERS

Richard Dykstra, President

Nancy Ryan, Vice President

A minister and an elder delegate from Montgomery Classis and an elder from Schenectady Classis were unable to attend the meeting. 

The following staff, board and committee members and guests were welcomed and granted the privilege of the floor: 

· Synod and Fowler Staff: Rev. Robert Hoffman, Rev. Abby Norton-Levering, Rev. Annie Reilly, Rev. Becky Town and Rev. Kent Busman and Mark Hughes.

· Board and Committee members: Nancy Landrigan, and Becky Hudak, Synod Executive Committee. Judy Markessinis and Jana Di Piazza from the Fowler Board of Trustees.
· Guests included: Judy Willink, Georgeanne Bakker, Janet Heslink, Sandee Clark, Paige Convis, Kent Mc Heard and Peter Cook.
MOTION: 
To welcome the guests and grant them privilege of the floor.
(CARRIED)
III. AGENDA

SUNDAY, May 1, 2016

3:00 – 5:30pm
Delegate Sign In (Chi Rho Lodge)

Camp Tours – ongoing or individual

6:00pm

Light Dinner (Fenimore Dining Hall) 

6:45pm

Call to Order 





Rich Dykstra

Gathering Litany




Worship Team

Delegate Introductions




Robert Hoffman

Welcome to Guests and Privilege of the Floor


Agenda Review and Approval

Reading of the Minutes of May 5, 2014 (by title)

Summary of Major Actions (Executive Committee/ Boards of Trustees)
New York State Council of Churches Report

7:15pm

Report from Fowler

7:45pm

Evening Vespers




Worship Team

8:30pm

Fellowship and Refreshments
(Chi Rho Lodge)

MONDAY, May 2, 2016

8-8:45am
Breakfast (Fenimore Dining Hall)

9:00am

Reconvene with a Gathering Litany


Worship Team
OUR MINISTRY SHARED

9:15AM

President’s Report




Rich Dykstra




General Review Committee Report (Handout)

EJ de Waard



“In This Together For Good” Task Force Report 
Synod Ministries Board’s Report




Synod Ministries Coordinator’s Report


Abby Norton Levering
General Review Committee Report (Handout)

EJ de Waard

11:00am
Nominations Committee



Robert Hoffman

Election of President

Introduction of Nominees for Vice President
11:30am
Worship 





Worship Team
12:30 – 1:15pm
LUNCH
(Fenimore Dining Hall)
1:30pm

Gathering Prayer




Worship Team

Election of Vice President



Robert Hoffman

1:45pm 
General Synod Council Report



Gary De Witt

2:00pm

Synod Administrator’s Report



Robert Hoffman

2:15pm

Committee Reports 

 
1. Committee on Accounts




Steve Norden





2. Overtures/ Judicial Business Committee     


Jeff Kelley
3: Resolutions Committee



Sarah Palsma and Amy E. Katt

3:00pm

Unfinished Business

3:15pm

Commissioning of Officers



Rich Dykstra
3:30pm

Adjournment 

In considering the agenda, the officers suggested adding a brief summary of the General Synod “Jerusalem Council” representatives who are present as delegates and staff (EJ de Waard, Sherri Meyer-Veen, Brad Lewis and Annie Reilly). This would be shared under the Unfinished Business section of the agenda.

MOTION:
To approve the agenda with the included item.

 (CARRIED)
IV. STANDING and REVIEW COMMITTEES
The following standing and review committees were appointed by the Nominations Committee and approved by the Executive Committee.
Committee on Accounts (two ministers and three elders): This committee reviews the Financial records of the RSA, the audit report for 2015, and recommends the budget for 2017 and the per member assessment.




Andrea DiPace





Steve Norden
Wendy Delahanty




Rick Behan

Jerri Mattice
General Review Committee (four ministers and four elders): This committee reviews the President’s Report and the Synod Ministries Board Report and advises the synod concerning any recommendations in said reports.

Ginny Fissette





EJ de Waard

Sharon Johnson





Bruce Cornwell

Gary Smith





Dave Tipple

Sharon Rice-Herbst




Janet Vincent
Resolutions Committee: This committee formulates appropriate resolutions to the regional synod including the time and place of the next annual assembly.
Amy E. Katt





Sarah Palsma

Worship Team: This committee designs and leads the worship service for the regional synod assembly.

Jill Cullen





Steven Rodriguez

Brenda Jones





John Compton








Kerri Weldon
Tellers (two ministers and two elders): The tellers assist in distributing materials during the synod meeting and tally any votes on matters at the synod meeting.

Dennis Heslink





Dawn Alpaugh

Gayle Green





Brian Dykema
Classis Minutes Review Committee (consisting of the stated clerks of the synod): The committee reviews the minutes of each classis and reports irregularities to the synod.

Nancy Landrigan




Gary De Witt

Anita Manuele





Nancy Ryan
Carol Troost





Becky Town
V. THE MINUTES

The minutes of the May 4, 2015 assembly of the Regional Synod of Albany were reviewed by the synod’s officers on June 4, 2015. Official copies were signed by the president and clerk and sent to General Synod. Copies were distributed to the classes of the Regional Synod of Albany and posted on the synod’s website. A summary of the minutes was included in the workbook for delegate review before the meeting.
MOTION:
To approve the reading of the minutes of the May 4, 2015 assembly of the Regional Synod of Albany by title. (CARRIED)

The minutes of the May 4, 2015 assembly were read by title.
VI. SUMMARY OF MAJOR ACTIONS
Regional Synod of Albany Executive Committee

The Albany Synod Executive Committee (ASEC) met five times following the May 4, 2015 annual assembly. In person meetings were held on June 4, 2015, November 12, 2015 and March 10, 2016. Two electronic meeting by e-mail were held on December 16, 2015 and April 1, 2016.

The following is a summary of the major actions approved in the course of those meetings:

· Appointed the Synod President, Past President and the Stated Clerk as signatories on all Synod bank accounts. 

· Approved the classis resignations and appointments to the Synod Ministry Board.  

· Referred recommendations from the annual assembly to appropriate boards or committees for action. 

· Approved the 2016 Authorization Schedule as presented by the Synod Finance Committee. 

· Approved resignation of a member of the Finance Committee and the appointment of a new member.

· Appointed chairpersons of permanent committees of the Regional Synod of Albany: Tom Patterson as Personnel Committee chairperson, Jim Pettis as Finance Committee chairperson and Jeff Kelley as Overtures and Judicial Business Committee chairperson. 

· Approved liquidation of invested funds for the following purposes:

· $20,500 from the Revitalization Restricted Funds to fund the Ridder and Faithwalking endeavors of the Regional Synod of Albany in 2016,

· $30,000 from the Revitalization Restricted Funds for two congregational revitalization endeavors within Montgomery Classis

· $8,000 from the Revitalization Restricted Funds for a congregational revitalization and seminarian scholarships within Schenectady Classis.

· Appointed corresponding delegates (youth and woman) to represent Albany Synod at General Synod in 2016.

· Approved changes to the Employment Handbook as recommended by the Personnel Committee.
· Approved 2016 Assessment relief for Schoharie Classis.
Regional Synod of Albany Board of Trustees

The Albany Synod Board of Trustees (SBOT) met in person three times following the May 4, 2015 annual assembly. These meetings were held on June 4, 2015, November 12, 2015 and March 10, 2016. The following is a summary of the major actions approved in these meetings:

· Appointed the Synod President, Past President and the Stated Clerk to be signatories for the Albany Synod’s investments.
· Approved withdrawal of income and dividends from the synod’s investments to replenish the SMB Grant fund to the amount of $15,000.
Fowler Board of Trustees

May 2015-April 2016

Financial

· Approval to remove $25000 from investments to pay for solar project on Fenimore (action 15-6, 4/8/15)

· Board supports purchase of properties for sale on Pelcher Road and request the Synod Executive Committee approval to enter into a due diligence stage of purchase and will follow up with ASEC with its findings for further pursuit of purchase. (action 15-9, 5/27/150

· Pricing is $425 for 1st week with $25 discount bringing total to $400 thereafter for other family members or multiple weeks for camper or bring a friend initiative. (action 15-10, 5/27/15)

· Remove $15000 from investment account 45-190 to cover expenses through November. (action 15-13, 10/7/15)

· To have an audit of books in 2016. (action 16-2, 1/23/16)

· Approved 2017 budget and submit for approval. (action 16-4, 3/16/16)

Personnel

· Change bookkeeper title to Finance Manager for the position with the same job description. (action 15-12, 10/7/15)

· Hired JoAnn Stanwyx to the Finance Manager position upon resignation of Trevor Clark.

· Accept employee handbook as written and come back to review. (action 16-6, 3/16/16)

Governance

· To extend terms of service for officers through September meeting. (action15-7, 5/27/15) 
· Becky Hudak will continue as Fowler liaison to ASEC. (action 15-8, 5/27/15) 
· Elected Jenna Pearson as moderator, Tom McIlroy as vice-moderator and Jana DiPiazza as clerk. (action 15-14, 10/7/15)

VII. NEW YORK STATE COUNCIL OF CHURCHES

REPORT FOR 2016 ASSEMBLIES

After serving the Council with care and distinction, The Reverend Dr. Paula Gravelle retired as Executive Director in August 2015 and moved to Tennessee. In January, I began my duties as the full time Executive Director.  After serving as a local church pastor in the United Church of Christ for 25 years, I felt called to embrace the distinct mission of the Council to help denominations and the local churches embrace the power and wonder of the ecumenical movement. I enthusiastically support the mission of the Council to offer an organized voice on behalf of the poor and disenfranchised in the halls of power and in our state prison and mental health institutions. It is my view that as local churches our pastoral care must not just be about charity but about how we change laws and structures as a way to embrace the hope that the risen Christ offers to people in despair and in need of encouragement. 

Since 1889 the New York State Council of Churches (NYSCC) has enabled Protestant denominations across the state to offer a distinct Christian voice in the public square and in some of the most forgotten places of our society. The eight founding bodies of the NYSCC (American Baptist Churches, The Episcopal Church, Evangelical Lutheran Church in America, The Presbyterian Church (USA), New York Yearly Meeting of the Religious Society of Friends, The Reformed Church in America, The United Church of Christ, and the United Methodist) as well as The Empire Baptist Missionary Convention (a member denomination), work together in areas of public policy, state institutional chaplaincy, education, worship, and witness.

I like to use the acronym ACCE to describe the fourfold work of the Council:

ADVOCACY

· Participated in Moral Mondays at the State Capital to support a just and moral budget for the people of New York State.

· Participated in Ecumenical Advocacy Days in Washington, DC with a focus on racism, class and power.  

· In partnership with Faith for a Fair New York, sponsored a two-day teach-in in which participants looked at economic and social justice issues and had the opportunity to network with others from across state as we prepared to advocate for just laws for the 2016 legislative session.

· We have been working systematically to advocate for a living wage of $15 for all New Yorkers. The Council felt this was an unprecedented opportunity for us to work together to lift over 2 million workers out of poverty. 

· Adopted a statement in support of campaign finance reform including the repeal of Citizens United. 

CHAPLAINCY

· Continued certifying chaplains for ministry in our state institutions

· In partnership with our chaplains, the Council organized a 3-day retreat for chaplains doing ministry in state and county prisons.  A goal is to expand this retreat to include chaplains in any institutional ministry throughout the state.

· Visited chaplains and preached in several prisons including the Good Friday service at Albion Correctional Facility. 

· Advocated for changes in our prison system including raising the age for criminal responsibility to 18. New York is one of only two states which still prosecutes 16 and 17 year olds as adults. We also advocate for the lessening the use of solitary confinement; addressing injustices in parole boards and support for family of inmates. 

EDUCATION AND WORSHIP 

· Coordinated a Youth Leadership Forum at the United Nations for 25 Senior High Youth from across the state.  They studied Christianity and race relations.

· Increased effective communication through improved use of social media.  We are revamping our website: www.nyscoc.org and made it possible for people to donate online. We invite you to “like” us on Facebook and follow us on Twitter. We also reinstituted a newsletter which will be published at least six times a year. 

ECUMENICISM

· On May 12, we plan to hold our first annual awards luncheon and fundraiser at First Lutheran Church in Albany. 

· Met with leaders of State Councils of Churches from across the United States to share best practices and better understand the obstacles and opportunities for people of faith desiring to have a voice in public policy – who yearn to do justice as part of their Christian Calling.

· We seek to be a resources for denominations and councils of churches to help them work ecumenically. 

We give thanks for the financial support we receive from local churches and denominations and encourage all to give generously. We will continue to reach out to invite Christians throughout the state to join us in the work we are called to do as the body of Christ in this time and this place. If you would like to be in touch with the Council and how we can be supportive, feel free to call me at 508-380-8289 or Pcook@nyscoc.org.

President Dykstra welcomed Peter Cook who provided the following information in addition to the report. The NYSCC has about 7000 member congregations representing 8 major denominations. Their primary focus of Advocacy empowers local congregations to share their voice on issues like living wages and paid family leave. The area of Chaplaincy supervises and oversees the certification and support of the chaplains serving in New York State prisons. Christian Education and Faith Formation for youth throughout the state have been focused on race relations during the past year. All of these ministries occur under the heading of Ecumenism as the Council of Churches seeks to emphasize areas of commonality and service under the Lordship of Jesus Christ.
The Albany Synod supports the NYS Council of Churches with an annual financial contribution as well as through membership involvement. Rev. Bill Levering is our representative to the council.
VIII. REPORT FROM CAMP FOWLER

Rev. Kent Busman, executive director, presented the following report for the delegates. He noted Fowler’s purpose is to provide experiences in Christian formation for children, youth and adults from across the synod, as well as the opportunity to live into the gospel in tangible and visible ways.
Fowler has a number of philosophies including such things as:

· When it rains, let it!
Sometimes we can’t control the things or events around us but we do have God and God’s gifts no matter what.
· If you don’t fail, you’re not trying!
Fowler encourages participants to try new things in order to grow. Kent shared a few story examples of things that have been tried and failed at first but later on were tweaked in order to provide meaningful ministries.

· The law of unintended consequences!
Once again, Kent shared a couple of stories about how certain endeavors started with one goal in mind grew into something much larger and meaningful for all involved.
· All things are connected!
Fowler’s ministry is one of integrity that brings together God’s people and God’s planet. It strives to promote harmony, unity, community, togetherness and wholeness. Fowler has experienced this in welcoming the Muslim community for retreats over the past 15 or more years allowing each to learn from the other.

· Change is Constant!
Everything is moving and changing and Fowler is no different. The changes that have taken place over the past fifteen years are evident and have enabled Fowler to keep abreast with the changing times. With the approval of the Board of Trustees, they will be embarking on an endeavor to look ahead to the next decade with a new Master Plan that will address future steps to continue meeting our changing world. Through our ecumenical connections, Fowler is well into the process of seeking accreditation through the American Camping Association.
Kent invited the delegates to tour the camp and its facilities as they have time while here and will continually be available to answer any questions.

President Dykstra thanked Kent for his report and for the willingness to host the synod assembly.

The delegates proceeded to the Chapel for the evening vespers after which the synod would be in recess until the Gathering Litany on Monday, May 2. 

MONDAY, MAY 2, 2016

Gathering Litany

President Dykstra reconvened the synod at 9:00 a.m. The gathering litany was led by Steven Rodriguez, John Compton and the worship leaders along with the opening prayer.
IX. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Rev. Richard Dykstra, president of the Regional Synod of Albany, presented the following report:

I want to begin by giving thanks for the opportunity to serve this past year as President of Albany Synod. It has been a good year for the Synod, and I really appreciate the trust and cooperation that made the year go by smoothly and productively.

Along that line, I need to express my thanks to the work of the Albany Staff who do so much of the work of the Synod. Abby Norton-Levering and Bob Hoffman worked together in ways that made what my role as President often feel superfluous. Their teamwork and the ways in which they understand their positions and do their work overflows to the rest of the Synod in positive ways. I also appreciate the improved communications provided through Annie Reilly and the work Becky Town has done in her work in laying the groundwork for the conflict mediation team. 

I continue to be impressed by the great work being done at Camp Fowler under the creative leadership of Kent Busman and his staff of many. In his staff of “many”, I’m including his volunteers because he has given them ownership in the operations of the camp and we have a camp unlike any other in the RCA. Kent works on expanding the ministry of this oasis of God’s kingdom in the Adirondacks to those beyond the borders of our Synod and denomination.    

Praise God for all that these leaders do for us and Christ’s kingdom!

This year marks the thirty-fifth year that I have been in the Regional Synod of Albany. I have seen the changes and have felt many of the pressures put on the churches as our church population has shrunk. I have watched churches that were larger and stronger than my own undergo major losses due to changes in their communities, and it leaves me with concerns for the future of my own. I have watched as some churches “ran out of steam” and requested Classis close them. Even though they seemed to have enough members or financial reserves to keep going, they lost the vision and the energy to continue as churches.  

This past year, I’ve contemplated the whole idea of “what makes a church successful?” which really hinges on the more basic question, “What makes a church?”  Does it take a minimum number of people to be church? Do we need a pastor, installed or otherwise, to be church? What about the education of the young, are we doing it? How do we do Sunday School when we have no children or youth in church? Can we be church if we are not doing significant outreach? When our Elders do our annual check-up as required by our denomination, how do we answer these questions with honest integrity?

So many of our Synod churches are now so small that they have a hard time feeling that they can be successful at being churches because they feel that they are not treated as “real” churches any longer. They don’t have installed clergy, or enough people to have Sunday School, youth groups, or traditional worship services, and they feel inferior to those who still maintain those identifiers. I have sat in small groups and heard them express their feelings that they were treated as less than a real church and were a burden to their Classis because they couldn’t afford a minister and they had to rely on the Classis appointed supervisor to have meetings. They also expressed fears of closure, and the despair of failure.

A few years ago, Rev. Herm Luben shared with me a great encouragement. Herm ministered in my church for 10 years in the 1950's and his was regarded as one of the best decades for my church. Teams scoured the hills and hollows for the unchurched, and we grew! The Methodist Church down the street did the same thing, and they grew as well. There shouldn’t have been a person left in our valley who wasn’t connected to one of the churches. I think all of our Synod churches felt the same type of growth because the setting and time were right for it. 

We are no longer that church, and our community is primarily unchurched, by choice. We exist in a population of burned out, turned off, non-religious, non-Christian, New Age thinking, vacationers getting away from any commitments, retirees who did their service in prior churches before moving here, people committed to same-sex relationships in a time when our denominational polity is not welcoming, and whatever other reason that might exist for saying “no” to church.  I suspect most of our churches live with these kind of challenges as we try to reach out to people.

In decades past, as a good Synod President, I might have used this message as a rallying cry for spiritual renewal in our Synod, that we need to become more evangelistic, or to call for a time of prayer, fasting and repentance, lamenting our lack of real commitment and pray that the Lord would bring back the success of the days of old when things were so good. There was a time when we simply would have preached and longed for a fresh infusion of the Spirit that the churches might enter a time of renewal and be filled with new members. And it might have worked.

Or we would take the opposite approach and tell our smaller, struggling churches to either “do church” better or close. Besides, if they closed we could use their resources to make other churches stronger. 

Essentially, Herm helped me by congratulating us for still being a church in a society that he could not have found success with the skills and mind-set that worked for him in the 1950's. Herm’s words helped because I realized that even if our church is not what it was six decades ago, we are still church.

I’d guess that your churches are different from what they were in the 1950's, and that’s good, because we don’t live in a 1950's society. We may still be doing some of the same programs, but they are different than they were in the past.

My heart is with the small church. I grew up in a small church. I’ve always ministered in a small church, and I’ll probably go out in a small church. There are levels of pastoral intimacy that happens in small church that are impossible in large churches, even as there are programs that work in large congregations that small churches can’t duplicate.

All of our churches, no matter their size, need to be appreciated and encouraged to be the church in our communities.  Whether we have ten active members, or fifteen hundred members, we can be church if we remember to be the presence of Christ and live as the presence of Christ in our communities.

I don’t intend to answer the question of what defines the successful church. I believe that the church is the church regardless of size or amount of program they may do. 

I believe that the question of how do we “be church no matter our size” is one of the areas that our “In This Together for Good” the task force looked at, and the feeling that I have is that this is an area that needs to be worked on and developed as more of our churches shrink. The first step is not to consider closing them, but asking: how do we, as Classes and Synod, come alongside our churches, no matter their size, to talk with them about what it means to be church in our communities, and to bless them in their ministries? How can we encourage our churches to build each other up, even if it means sharing our resources and pastoral leadership from neighboring churches?  

Last year’s President Brad Lewis recommended the calling together of the Classis leadership for a summit that happened this year and also added a day to this year’s Synod meeting. Both were meant to bring Classes together in ways that would build in time and opportunity to have our Classes think cooperatively and creatively across Classis boundaries to meet common needs. 

The summit has taken place, but I do not feel that the work of the Task Force is done.

With that in mind, I would recommend that the Synod extend the mission of the Task Force for at least another year to process and help facilitate continued conversations from the summit. The task force isn’t supposed to do the work, but be the leadership group to inspire the different focus groups that began to form during the summit. If in the course of meeting they determine that another summit of Classis leadership is warranted, I also recommend that they be empowered to invite the leadership to meet again. 
Again, I thank you for the privilege of having served as your President this past year. It was an honor.  There are a lot of good things happening in our Synod, and I hope we can see them and use them as opportunities for the kingdom of Jesus Christ!

Respectfully Submitted,

Richard A Dykstra, Synod President

MOTION:
To thank President Richard Dykstra for his uplifting, encouraging and thoughtful report. (CARRIED)
Vice President, Rev. Nancy Ryan, thanked Rich for his encouragement that churches and classes come alongside each other to support one another while serving in communities that are changing. She invited EJ de Waard, chair of the General Review Committee to the podium to present that committee’s recommendations concerning the President’s Report.

X. GENERAL REVIEW COMMITTEE’S REPORT

First, as a general note, we the committee would like to take the time to thank ... Rev Richard Dykstra who served as our President, Rev Bob Hoffman who continues to serve above the call of duty as our Synod Administrator, Ms Patti Varga and her team who seems to have their hands full with the many ministry opportunities her team was involved with, and finally Rev Abby Norton-Levering who continues to amaze us with her energy and passion for not only ministry things, but grand mothering things :-)
Presidents Report: We recommend that the report be received and celebrated, and we recommend that the RSA continue the work of the Task Force (ITTFG).

MOTION: To approve the recommendation.

Discussion:
A question was raised as to whether the task force is empowered to invite leadership to meet again was part of the recommendation. EJ informed that it was as that could be the ongoing work of the task force.

MOTION WAS CARRIED.

XI.  REPORT FROM THE “IN THIS TOGETHER FOR GOOD” TASK FORCE
Sherri Meyer-Veen summarized the history and life of the task force noting that what began with an inquiry about how we could increase the capacity of classes within the Albany Synod, perhaps through boundary realignment, soon became directed on how classes could converse together about their weaknesses and strengths and perhaps find some way to support one another and share together. She noted the two charges given the task force at the 2015 synod meeting and how the task force addressed them. She thanked the members of the task force and noted that some will be concluding their participation which creates a need for additional members. The whole report follows.
Charge Part 1:
Executive Committee Summit January 15-16, 2016
Good News Center, Utica NY
At the May 2015 Regional Synod meeting, the following recommendation from the Classis Boundaries taskforce was approved:
To direct the Albany Synod Executive Committee (ASEC) to convene a summit of all six of the classis executive committees to develop concrete proposals for adding capacity for classes to do their work.
The Classis Boundaries Taskforce was renamed the “In This Together For Good” (ITTFG) taskforce by the Regional Synod. ASEC then gave the ITTFG taskforce the job of planning and facilitating the summit of classis executive committees.
The taskforce understood the summit to be a forum at which classis executive committees could discuss practical ways of cooperating directly and creatively with one another. It was also a valuable time of fellowship and an opportunity to develop relationships across classis boundaries. To that end, the schedule also included free time, time to share over meals, and three worship times.
The Summit was convened at the Good News Center in Utica, NY, on January 15-16, 2016. There were 38 participants in the Summit, and included:
· representatives from all six classis executive committees 
· several other members of ASEC
· most of the ITTFG taskforce
· synod staff
· a worship leader and BCO resource person 
On Friday evening, we did some get-to-know-you activities, and talked about the reason for the Summit. We shared the work already done by the taskforce using a one-page description of our “current reality.” We then did a “World Cafe” exercise, inviting participants to meet in different small groups and talk about the following questions:
1. Does the taskforce’s description of current reality resonate with your congregation’s and classis’ current reality?  What did we miss?
2. What is your dream for how classes could “be” together?  What is your dream for your classis?
3. What are some things classes could do to take some steps towards that dream?  What does our classis need to increase our ability to do what we want to do as well as what it has to do?  What could other classes assist with?
Participants were asked to take notes on their small group discussions. Later that evening, these notes were used to generate a list of topics for working groups. On Saturday, participants were invited to voluntarily choose which working group they wanted to join. 
Here are the topics covered by these voluntary working groups, and a summary of what transpired in those groups, as well as any action steps that were proposed by each group.
Supervising consistories that have no installed pastor: 
This is a central responsibility of all classes. It is also one that is a significant burden for some of our classes. In the spirit of Galatians 6:2, "Bear one another’s burdens, and in this way you will fulfill the law of Christ," the participants in this conversation were eager to find ways in which classes could help each other bear this burden. To that end, this working group agreed to two related next steps. 
1. We would ask each classis executive committee to have someone from their classis participate in a group that would draft guidelines for supervision to be used by all six classes. 
2. That same group would explore options for training classis supervisors. That group is currently being formed, and it is likely that it will "meet" by email over the next few weeks.
UPDATE as of April 2016:  Several members of this group have continued the work, focusing on first seeking to make clear collectively what consistories and classes MUST do to fulfill supervision requirements to form a framework so that the further exploration of what consistories and classes CAN do might be creatively undertaken.  A draft document is being created, with the anticipation of sharing it with classes for further conversation and comment.  This group would welcome interested participants, particularly from Albany and Columbia-Greene classes.  Please contact Rev. Jeff Kelley (jeffa.kelley@gmail.com) or Rev. Karen Patterson (kpatters@nycap.rr.com).
Training, supervision and support of Preaching Elders (PEs):
A variety of issues were raised in this working group, which could be addressed through greater cooperation among classes. For example, some classes have more options for training PEs than others do. Certain classes have ongoing opportunities for PEs to engage in ongoing continuing education, while others do not. Classes do not have a shared understanding of when, where, and in what capacity PEs may serve congregations. 
Some possible action steps and projects include: 
1. Organize PEs in classis/synod. Develop an online community for training, continuing education, support, and events.
2. Utilize resources in synod to train PEs. Satellite projects? Online courses?  Mentoring program?
3. Identify 6 requirements and the track to follow to meet these. Share info on when and where the courses are being given.  Establish a PE scholarship fund?
It was clear from this group’s discussion that this would be a fruitful area of cooperation among the synod’s classes. What was less clear was the structure by which this cooperation would happen.
Care for Candidates for Ministry:
This working group discussed the possibility of classes working together to supervise candidates under care for Minister of Word and Sacrament.  We identified two short-term objectives:
1. Sharing information about our vision for candidate care in the classes—supervision, financial support, committee and classes exams, keeping in contact, and the like.
2. We then need a gathering of representatives from each classis (or at least any classis interested) to discuss candidate care and the possibility of cooperation. James Brumm and Brad Lewis were willing to help with organizing this gathering.
Helping Churches Transition Well:  
In our current reality, there are many churches that struggle with being church.  Does every gathering group of people need to have the full title “church?”  Just as there are stages of becoming a church, (mission church/plant, “organizing” church, “congregation” and “organized” church), perhaps we should consider stages of transitioning into a different version of ministry, such as a “chapel” ministry.  We believe our congregations would be well served with exploring tools to self-assess without shame the current state of ministry and consider their own status on a larger continuum.  This could free many from the burdens and demands of being an organized church, while still remaining connected and accountable in some ways to the denomination.  The two proposed next steps of this group are:
1. to consider some sort of assessment tool for congregational use.
2. to explore various classifications other than “organized church” (congregation, chapel, etc.) along with the ramifications of each.
Connecting with people who are not part of our church communities:
This group made the goal to create a training event that would help churches and people within our Synod to better engage the unchurched with our faith. This training was to involve: increasing cultural awareness, heart level change to be externally focused, how to talk with neighbors about faith, how preachers and other worship leaders are to talk winsomely about Christianity at worship services, how to do good community engagement. 
Few members of this working group had the time or energy to commit to making this happen. So John Compton, the facilitator of this group, is in the process of finding people to do this type of training and seeing if we could do a similar event as we did with the "Feasting by the Riverside." Also potentially recording this event, and making it available so that people can access at later times. 
Encouraging shared/ecumenical ministries:
This group spent the majority of their time talking about where and how shared ministry is already taking place in our classes and synod. They talked about how to promote more shared opportunities but did not come up with a definitive plan. The suggestion was made for stated clerks to reach out to their counterparts in formula of agreement churches.
Improving connections through technology:
In this group, there was much discussion about creating a forum that would include information and resources for people across the synod. However, after additional discussion, the group decided to arrange a meeting with Annie Reilly, Synod Communications Coordinator, to discuss and dream together about ways in which we could use technology to connect people across the synod. 
What happens now?
As the task force has continued to sift through the feedback from the summit and listen to how it is impacting classes, we are thrilled to hear of several stories of next steps already taking place in various ways in some classes, such as Columbia-Greene classis beginning to impliment the use of a consent agenda to limit time spent repeating reports and allow for more time for conversation at classis meetings.  Some of the project groups have also continued to meet.  Some of the project groups directed their work back into the pre-existing synod structure.  
Four topics were noted as having the highest levels of interest, commitment, and potential impact.  The task force, serving purely in a facilitation role, does not intend to lead any of these efforts, but will convene initial conversations if necessary and resource those who choose to work on any of the topics.  The “supervision” (of consistories that have no pastors) team has continued their work independently, please contact those listed if you are interested in joining that conversation.   Helping Churches Transition Well, Care for Candidates for Ministry, and Training, supervision and support for Preaching Elders are the other identified topic groups that are either already moving forward, or have the greatest interest and potential impact.  We recognize more people within the bounds of synod may have passion and interest in these topics beyond those who were gathered at the summit.  We welcome participation as it will take effort to move these topics forward.  If you are interested in participating in any of these conversations as they move forward, please let the synod office know and they will forward your contact information to the appropriate people.  In conversation with those already working in these areas, the task force will likely convene a “working group” meeting(s) in the near future with broad invitation across the synod.  
Charge Part 2:
The second part of the charge to the new “In This Together For Good” Task Force was “to create and implement a process for holding robust synod-wide discussion of the questions named in the 2015 report of the Synod Task Force on Classis Boundaries, toward the end that those conversations might lead to effective new ideas for strengthening the life and witness of our classes.”
The task force has led discussion at ASEC, will lead discussion at the Regional Synod meeting, and is in conversation with classes about upcoming meetings.   The task force intends to work with classes to contextualize conversations to each classis.  The task force recognizes the specific questions mentioned in the 2015 report may or may not be the best questions to open up the kind of conversations needed to explore new possibilities for our life together.  The task force suggests the goal of robust conversation is to foster recognition and exploration of ways (new and old) of being church together that help us see beyond our limitations, into the possibilities of life together, spurring creative trials.  
We recognize some classes are already having similar conversations and may not want or need the assistance or facilitation of the task force.  
The Task Force requests the Regional Synod extend its “robust conversation” charge into 2017.  
After years of faithful service, some members of the task force are stepping down.  We thank them for their service and invite any others with gifts and passion for creating and facilitating process and conversation to submit your name for service.  
For reference, the questions raised in 2015:
• How are our buildings keeping us from Kingdom work?
• What do we believe about our buildings?
• When is a church dead, not dead yet?
• What is our perception of failure?
• How do we define “church”?
• How do we “measure” ministry?
• How do we define “success”?
• What does it mean to be faithful?
• How do we deal with loss and change?
• What is God leading you to do about “it”?
Respectfully Submitted,
Sherri Meyer-Veen; Dan Griswold; Nancy Ryan; John Compton; Paige Convis; Snookie Patterson; Brad Lewis; Tim VanHeest; Abby Norton-Levering
Sherri then invited the delegates to divide into groups in order to participate in “robust conversation” which would be reported back to the synod and the whole committee for their use in ongoing planning.

Upon returning from the robust conversation, individuals from each group shared the nature and discoveries of their conversations.

President Dykstra thanked the task force for embracing the synod delegates in this conversation and for their work throughout the past years. He noted that the task force did request the regional synod to extend the “robust conversation” charge into 2017.
MOTION:
To extend the robust conversations, facilitated by the “In This Together For Good” task force, into 2017.
CARRIED.
XII.  SYNOD MINISTRIES BOARD REPORT
 The Synod Ministries Board of the Regional Synod of Albany (SMB) met five times in 2015. In person meetings were held at the Mohawk Reformed Church on September 10, 2015 and December 2, 2015.   Electronic meetings by Google hangout were held at the Synod office on February 26, 2015, May 21, 2015 and August 7, 2015.

The overall goal of the SMB is to promote healing and nurture in classes and congregations, so that they may be empowered to live out faithful and fruitful mission in God’s world. We continually listen to the needs of the congregations within our Synod and seek to come alongside them with viable solutions.

With this goal in mind, the following is a summary of the major events prayerfully discussed and, where applicable, subsequently funded by the SMB in the course of those meetings:

Sacraments Day: Held May 28, 2015 at Trinity Reformed in Rochester and May 30 at Scotia Reformed. Sue Rozeboom, professor at Western Seminary, was the keynote speaker. The SMB covered the expenses for this event, approximately $4,500.  

 Faithwalking 101 Retreat: Held August 29-30, 2015 at the Carondelet Hospitality center in Albany, NY. There were 39 participants and the SMB’s partnership with CRTC was $6,000 and then another $250 was given in scholarships to participants. . Faithwalking is a spiritual formation journey that leads participants to take steps toward an integrated, missional life by developing awareness of the obstacles to such a life – personal and cultural – and overcoming them by practicing growing authenticity with God and in community. 

             Beginning and Beyond: Held November 1-3, 2015 at Chi-Rho Lodge at Camp Fowler. Rev Dr. Chuck DeGroat was this year’s special guest presenter who shared insights from his recent book, “The hardest people to love.” Pastors who were new to the Synod, new to their current call or new to ordination attended to fellowship, network, retreat, learn and rest. There were 18 in attendance and the cost was $7060 ($2000 was paid by the participants toward that cost).

 
Pastor and Family Retreat: Held February 17-19, 2016 at Camp Fowler.  5 Pastors attended with their families. This was a time of rest and relaxation for the Pastors and their spouses while child care was provided for the youth. The support cost from the SMB budget was about $1600. Each church who sent a Pastor contributed $100.  

Psalms Retreat: To be held April 3-5, 2016 at Camp Fowler for Fowler Chaplains, with 15 additional openings for Albany Synod clergy.  The SMB will share the cost of the retreat at $75 per participant for non-camp clergy.

Israel & Palestine: World Vision will sponsor a seminar at the synod office on April 9, 2016 on how to advocate for peace in Israel and Palestine. For those who are interested in pursuing this further, John Paarlberg along with representatives of the Muslim and Jewish faiths is planning a trip to Israel and Palestine in February 2017 to advocate for peace.  The trip will be limited to approximately two dozen people. Transitional Pastor Training: Many ministers in Albany Synod will be retiring in the next few years so it is clear that more Specialized Transitional Ministers will be needed.  $5,000 from the 2015 SMB budget was set aside to provide scholarship assistance for ministers interested in transitional pastor training.

Safe Church and Abuse Prevention: There will be training for Elders, Deacons, and other church leaders. This event is in the planning stages for the fall of 2016.

Ridder Church Renewal: Second round – Fifteen churches in the three eastern synods are participating, 7 of which are churches in the Albany Synod.  The churches who have participated in the first round of the Ridder Church Renewal Process report transformation in both their leadership teams as well as their congregations.  Synod financial support continues in the second round as it did in the first round.

The SMB also partnered this past year with Camp Fowler and the Capital Region Theological Center (CRTC) with contributions in the amount of $3000 each.  These partnerships allow us a means of supporting their ministries and subsequently making their events such as the Psalm Retreat at Fowler and the Faithwalking 101 Event with CRTC both possible and more affordable for Albany Synod participants.

There has been much discussion within the SMB of the declining financial support for the Synod from our congregations.  Less than 50% of our congregations sent in contributions totaling $37,426 in 2015.  The SMB has requested that each SMB member remind their entire classis of the importance of supporting the Synod through congregational giving.  

The SMB Grant committee approved over $13,000 in grant requests from our churches in 2105, the majority of which were $500 grants.  SMB members have been actively promoting the grant process at classis meetings and have made themselves available to both congregations and consistories should they need assistance in completing the grant process.  A sampling of the projects funded by these grants is listed below:

Kinderhook Reformed Church: Wee Care Outreach Ministry which helps provide local mothers in need with handmade baby blankets and hats along with onesies and sleepers
Blooming Grove Reformed Church: A retreat to develop a vision for the church. 

Tyre Reformed Church: Their food pantry which serves families from several rural counties – Seneca, Wayne, Cayuga, and Ontario. 

Florida, Hageman and Fultonville Reformed Churches: A cooperative mission trip to Annville, KY.

Greenbush Reformed Church: Gathering with the consistories of Blooming Grove, Wynantskill, and Emmanuel for training. This year they will bring in speakers to talk about RCA Government, Visitation, and Sacraments. 

Hudson and 2nd Claverack :  The two congregations will host free outreach spaghetti dinners for their communities in the winter months. 

Pitcher Hill: A leadership retreat at Camp Fowler to build disciples. 

The funds to support all of the SMB grants comes from the interest and dividends earned on the Synod’s Investments and not from the annual budget.

Thank you for your continued generous support in the ministries of SMB and the support of all our churches as we do ministry together.

Respectfully Submitted,

Patti Varga, SMB chair

In the absence of Patti, Abby Norton-Levering, Synod Ministries Coordinator, gave a brief overview of the report. In particular, she noted how much the Synod Ministries Board is “hands on” and what appears in the report is very much an example of that. Each delegate was encouraged to take the information within the report back to their congregations so that more will know what the Synod Ministries Board can do with and for them, and to encourage financial support for future ministries of the Board.
XIII. SYNOD MINISTRIES COORDINATOR’S REPORT
My report in 2015 proposed the adoption of the SMB’s motto “In This Together...For Good” as the motto of the entire regional synod. This passed enthusiastically, and as a result, I’ve been paying a lot of attention to togetherness and how it functions for good in our synod.

Over the past year, I’ve had another extraordinary experience of “togetherness”--I was pregnant and gave birth to a child. Thanks to the miracle of in-vitro fertilization, I was a gestational surrogate: I carried this baby for my stepson Ryan and his wife Terrill, who wasn’t able to carry a child herself due to a medical condition. This meant that I gave birth to my own grandchild! As a result, my past year was full of grace and love. I am so grateful for the overwhelming support I received, both from those who serve as pastors and leaders of RSA congregations, and my colleagues who work at the Regional Synod office. 
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Photo of the Levering family taken three days after baby Alice’s birth. We are wearing t-shirts that describe our individual roles. Abby: “gestational carrier.” Bill: “Abby’s husband.” Ryan: “baby’s daddy.” Terrill: “baby’s mommy.” Calvin: “big brother.” Alice: “group effort.” 
In this past year, we continued to foster strong relationships among those who work at 1790 Grand Blvd. in Schenectady, the RSA office. It’s a deep pleasure to work with Bob Hoffman, Annie Reilly, Ali Stone, Becky Town, Kent Busman and the rest of the Camp Fowler staff, and Marilyn Paarlberg. We meet regularly for prayer, share meals, celebrate and mourn together, and collaborate on many projects. In particular, it has been a joy to cooperate with Fowler on some key projects (such as the Pastors+Families retreat). These projects have gone smoothly because there is a trusting and creative relationship between Fowler and the RSA. I am particularly excited that the Regional Synod is having its annual meeting at Fowler this year!

As synod ministries coordinator, much of my work is partnering with the Synod Ministries Board on their projects. Patti Varga, the new chair of the SMB, has done a wonderful job with describing the work of the SMB in her report, so I need not describe it in great detail here. However, I do wish to comment on a few trends and realities I am seeing in the RSA as I go about my work. 

I am seeing a sea change happening in the RSA as a generation of pastors retires. A little more than a year ago, the RSA and Camp Fowler co-sponsored a retreat for pastors nearing retirement, and we had over twenty participants. As they retire, one by one, their congregations go through processes of intense change. We have a need for more trained Specialized Transition Ministers (STMs) to serve these congregations, which is why the SMB provided several ministers with funding to undergo training to become STMs in 2015. 

I am seeing that the RSA is also gaining a whole new crew of younger clergy, who are bringing new ideas and ways of doing ministry to our churches. The SMB continues to support them in their transition into ministry, both with the annual Beginning and Beyond retreat, and in the new “First Call” process, a Transformed and Transforming initiative that is providing intensive support to a group of RSA ministers serving their first call.

I am seeing in our churches and classes an increased need for the ministry of conflict mediation. We hired the Rev. Becky Town to be our first synod mediation coordinator, and Becky has drawn together a capable group of people to serve as members of a mediation team. I hope that the mediation team will be able to support classes and churches in effectively addressing and resolving challenges, conflicts, and necessary change. The focus of the team this year is building stronger connections among the team members, and ensuring that team members have the necessary training to do the work with thoughtful and skillful mastery. Becky has made an excellent start with the team this year, and we will sorely miss her leadership when she has moved on to new ministries in the Regional Synod of New York.

I am seeing a strong need for new ways of thinking about how we do church and how we share resources in the RSA. This is highlighted in the work of the “In This Together...For Good” taskforce. Their in-depth report describes more completely the efforts they are making to facilitate paradigm-shifting conversation. They are also responsible for the Classis Executive Committee Summit that happened Jan. 15-16, which yielded some interesting new ideas of how classes might collaborate more effectively. The work I’ve done with this taskforce has been some of the most satisfying and creative work I’ve been privileged to do in the past year.

I am seeing a need for churches to also experiment with new ways of collaboration. Where ever I see this happening, I am also seeing interesting results. Last year, at one SMB meeting, we received 4 grant applications, and all of them funded some joint project involving at least two congregations, such as joint consistory training or joint community ministry. Other churches are trying longer-term collaborative efforts, such as the intriguing Kinderhook/Muiteskill/Stuyvesant situation. Here the Kinderhook Reformed Church is extended a call to an associate pastor to serve the Muiteskill and Stuyvesant churches. These three churches are utilizing one another’s strengths to help one another with their weaknesses. More unique, creative collaboration like this will be necessary as the churches of the RSA adapt to the challenges of 2016 and beyond.

I am seeing a need for continued congregational renewal. The Ridder Church Renewal process is affecting deep change in a number of Albany Synod congregations. Faithwalking is a personal spiritual renewal process which is an important component of the Ridder process, and it is available to anybody, whether or not their congregation is involved in Ridder. Please speak with me if you’d like to know more or would like to go on a Faithwalking retreat, as several are being planned for the next year in our region.

Finally, a new need I am seeing is for increased education about financial issues for congregations and clergy. I have received several requests for help in training about better stewardship practices, and the responsibilities of church treasurers. I have also heard a number of stories about young clergy who are ill-prepared to manage their taxes, pension and insurance. I’m excited to report that the RCA has recently received a grant from the Lilly Foundation to provide a variety of supports and education to churches and clergy in our region about these issues. Please examine the materials distributed here at the synod meeting about the “Creating Cultures of Congregational Generosity” Learning Community, to see whether it might be helpful to your church. There will be lots more opportunities to grow and learn in this arena. Please speak to me if you have particular financial concerns for your pastor or your congregation, so we can discern how best to help.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Abby Norton-Levering

Synod Ministries Coordinator

President Dykstra thanked Abby for her summary of the SMB report and for all that she is doing and what she is seeing as she journeys among the classes and congregations of the synod.

Rich invited the General Review Committee to present their recommendations on both reports: Synod Ministries Board Report and the Synod Ministries Coordinator’s Report.

XIV. GENERAL REVIEW COMMITTEE

EJ de Waard presented the following recommendations.

Synod Ministries Board Report: Recommend to receive this report, and noticing the sheer volume of work done, we thank Patti for her volunteer work, and her ability to chair this ministry team and for the well written, informed, succinct report - thanks.

 MOTION:
To approve the recommendation.
CARRIED.

Synod Ministries Coordinator’s Report: Recommend that we receive this report as published and offer prayers of continued strength to our new grand mother (and baby Alice). We are thankful for Abby's care, love, strength and desire to bless RSA churches and her pastors / leaders.

 MOTION:
To approve the recommendation.
CARRIED.

XV. ELECTION OF SYNOD OFFICERS
For the office of President, as specified in the RSA By Laws, Rev. Nancy Ryan, vice president, was the sole nominee. 

MOTION:
To forego use of paper ballots and elect Nancy Ryan to the office of President of the Regional Synod of Albany by acclamation. 
(CARRIED)
For the office of Vice President, there were two nominees recommended by the Nominations Committee. Introduced to the delegates were Elder Nancy Landrigan and Rev. Kent Mc Heard.
Rev. Kent Mc Heard was elected on the first electing ballot.

XVI. WORSHIP

Members of the Worship Team, Revs. Steven Rodriguez, John Compton, Kerri Weldon, and Elders Jill Cullen and Brenda Jones led the synod in an inspiring worship service. Musical participants included: Rev. Steven Rodriguez, Rev. Karen Patterson, Rev. Sarah Palsma, Rev. Abby Norton Levering, Rev. Garrett Szanter. Rev. John Compton preached on the text from Ephesians 5:1-21. Communion was celebrated by the delegates.

XVII. LUNCH

A delicious chicken dinner was served by the members of the Fowler Board of Trustees and volunteers. The synod reconvened following lunch with the Gathering Prayer offered by the worship team.
XVIII. NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE REPORT,

Robert Hoffman, Stated Clerk, reporting

The Nominations Committee of the Regional Synod of Albany is made up of the stated clerks of each classis. They have responsibility to present nominees for vacancies that appear on the Synod’s Boards and Permanent Committees, Executive Committee and Synod officers. They also serve as the review committee for the Classis Minutes.

The minutes of the Albany, Columbia Greene, Schenectady and Schoharie Classes were reviewed on February 9, 2016, and the minutes of the Montgomery Classis were reviewed on March 10, 2016 and the Rochester Classis minutes were reviewed on March 16, 2016. All the minutes were found in good order.

The Nominations Committee presents the following nominees to the respective boards and committees:

ALBANY SYNOD EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (one three year term)

Jenni Yeske


Schoharie Representative 

Minister Nominee

Nominee


Schenectady Representative 

Elder Nominee


PERSONNEL COMMITTEE (three year terms – maximum of two terms)

Bonnie Tryon



Schoharie


First Term
Peggy Funderburke


Albany



Second Term

FINANCE COMMITTEE (three year terms – maximum of two terms)

Sherrie Gray



Schoharie


Second Term

Betsy Westman



Montgomery


Second Term

OVERTURES AND JUDICIAL BUSINESS COMMITTEE (one five year term)

Stacey Midge



Schenectady


2021

SYNOD MINISTRIES BOARD (three year terms – maximum of two terms)

Andy Mondore



Albany 



Second Term


Patti Varga



Columbia Greene 

Second Term



Steve Norden



Rochester 


First Term

nominee



Schenectady 

  
First Term



FOWLER BOARD OF TRUSTEES (three year terms – maximum of two terms)

Pete Faas        



Rochester


First Term       


Liz Vermilyea            


Columbia Greene
        
First Term
Becky Hudak



Albany



Second Term


Brian Engel



Montgomery


Second Term

MOTION:
To approve the nominations recommended by the Nominations Committee. (CARRIED)

Bob also expressed the deep thanks and appreciation of the synod to the following individuals whose terms of office have concluded:
Albany Synod Executive Committee members: Brad Lewis, Sue Smith and Rich Scheenstra.

Synod Ministries Board members: Jason Fulkerson, Lynne Gilgore and Annie Reilly.
Personnel Committee member: Tom Patterson.

Finance Committee member: Susan Kerr.

Overtures and Judicial Business Committee member: Jeff Kelley.

Fowler Board of Trustees members: John Monahan and Dawn Olsen.

XIX. GENERAL SYNOD COUNCIL REPORT
A Summary Report of the General Synod Council to the Synod of Albany

· The Spring 2016 General Synod Council Meeting.
The General Synod Council (GSC) of the Reformed Church in America met for its spring meeting on March 8–10, 2016, at the Embassy Suites in Tempe, Arizona.  
 The 2016 General Synod schedule and agenda was reviewed and approved.  General Synod will be held at Trinity Christian College, June 9 to 14.  The proposed all-synod advisory committees will include conversations around the outcome of the special council gathering to discern a constitutional way forward regarding human sexuality as it relates to ordination and marriage.   

GSC heard updates on the progress of Transformed & Transforming through the general secretary’s monitoring reports.  These annual reports are one means used by GSC to hold accountable the general secretary and GSC staff charged with responsibility for carrying out the “ends” (purposes) defined by GSC in response to the directives of the General Synod.  

GSC heard reports from the General Synod president and vice president, the GSC moderator, and the general secretary on their work, travel, and ministry across the RCA.  GSC also heard reports from members on visits made to various classis, regional synod, and other meetings.   

GSC also: 

(  Received encouraging reports from each of the three racial ethnic councils on how they are actively engaging with Transformed & Transforming and how GSC can continue to support them in their efforts. 

(  Heard updates on several General Synod referrals, including an upcoming summit around commissioned pastors (2014 R-56). The working group on an alternate plan for General Synod (2014 R-14) also asked GSC for guidance on its work to date; GSC discussed their draft report and provided input.  

(  Elected a new moderator (Evan Vermeer) and vice moderator (Chris Jacobsen) for the year beginning July 1, 2016. 

(  Future meetings: June 9 and 14, 2016, in Palos Heights, Illinois, before and after the General Synod meeting, and October 14-16, in Chicago, Illinois, concurrent with the fall meetings of the commissions.  

Additionally,
By telephone conference in April, GSC approved a partial waver of General Synod assessments for the Classis of Schoharie.

President Dykstra noted that our Regional Synod Representative to the GSC is Rev. Gary De Witt. His report is presented for our information. In addition to Gary, other Albany Synod individuals serving in an At Large capacity on GSC are Rev. Bruce Cornwell and Elder Andrea Di Pace. Both Bruce and Andrea were delegates and were present to answer questions.

 XX. REPORT OF THE SYNOD ADMINISTRATOR

Robert Hoffman

The position of Synod Administrator was newly established in the Regional Synod of Albany beginning in July 2013. However, the work of the Synod Administrator was not new. In the previous structures of the Regional Synod of Albany, the work of the Synod Administrator was done by the Synod Executive with assistance from the Synod Office Manager. In approving the new structure, the administrative responsibilities of the Executive were separated out, along with staff oversight of the Personnel and Finance Committees, to establish the position of Synod Administrator. This allowed the new Synod Ministries Coordinator to be free to focus on the work of ministry with the classes and congregations of the Albany Synod. In 2014 an additional task was added to the position of Synod Administrator, namely, “to participate in co-operative endeavors with the Synod Ministries Coordinator.” Abby and I had already been working together in such endeavors and recognized the importance that this work be addressed in a planned way rather than in the more spontaneous ways we had been doing it. In a way, we modeled being “In This Together For Good” even before the synod embraced that motto along with the Synod Ministries Board.

This cooperative ministry was expanded two more times with the hiring of our Synod Communications Coordinator. Annie Reilly checks in with Abby and I about news items and other communication needs our respective positions have for her Newsletter and the Synod’s website. In August of last year, we welcomed Becky Town as our Synod Mediation Coordinator and once again we began looking for the ways we all can work together to enhance the overall ministry of the Synod of Albany.

One major part of my work as Administrator takes place with the Synod’s Finance Manager, Sandy Narusky. This is more than just paying the bills or keeping track of the budget, it is ensuring that the Synod Ministries Board has the financial resources it needs to do all the good programs they provide. It also requires keen oversight of the Synod’s invested funds as they support the various grant ministries of the synod. Sandy and I feel very much a part of the SMB’s grant ministry as we keep track of the fund balance and make the necessary transfers so your next grant will be able to be funded.

It has been meaningful for me to drop in on some of our classis meetings to learn a bit more about their individual ministries and those critical concerns they each face. I participated in the ITTFG task force summit for classis executive committees in order to experience first-hand the conversation and opportunities the representatives would have, and to be available to answer any funding questions they might ask. It was a very rewarding and uplifting experience for me. As is the monthly meeting of the Christian Educators who gather at the synod office and share their resource ideas and concerns while seeking to learn how they can fit in with the synod’s ongoing ministries.

I continue to give thanks to God and the Albany Synod for the opportunity to serve in this meaningful position.
Respectfully Submitted,

Robert Hoffman

Synod Administrator
In addition to the printed report, Bob noted his appreciation for the support and guidance of the Personnel Committee as they work with him and Abby on the formation of their goals. The encouragement and challenge presented by the committee causes him to strive for more than just completing the work of the position.

President Dykstra thanked Bob for his ministry with the synod as administrator and invited the General Review Committee to present their recommendations concerning this report.

XXI. GENERAL REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
EJ de Waard offered the following invitation:

Synod Administrator Report: Recommend we receive this report as so written, and offer thanks for Bob's organizational and pastoral abilities he bring to this ministry post.

MOTION:
To approve the recommendation.
(CARRIED)
XXII. COMMITTEE REPORTS
1. COMMITTEE ON ACCOUNTS, Rev. Steve Norden, Reporting

The Committee on Accounts, consisting of Steve Norden, Rick Behan, Jerri Mattice, Andrea DiPace and Wendy Delahanty met on March 30, 2016.

The meeting also included members of the Albany Synod Finance Committee (for their regular meeting and review of the Synod’s 2017 budget), David Johnson, from DeChants, Fuglein & Johnson, LLP, Albany Synod staff members Robert Hoffman, Sandy Narusky and Fowler Executive Director, Kent Busman.

The committee presents the following recommendations to the Regional Synod:

R-1
That the financial reports of the Regional Synod of Albany for the year ending December 31, 2015 as presented by the accounting firm of DeChants, Fuglein & Johnson, LLP, be approved.

MOTION:
To approve the recommendation. 
(CARRIED)

The committee was made aware of staff changes within Fowler that has not allowed their financial reports to be reviewed or audited at this time but this will be done in the near future. Therefore we also recommend:

R-2
That the financial reports of the Fowler Camp and Retreat Center for the year ending December 31, 2015 be reviewed with the Fowler Board of Trustees, when completed, and included in the Minutes of the Regional Synod of Albany.
MOTION:
To approve the recommendation. 
(CARRIED)

R-3
That the 2017 Fowler budget of $771,364 be approved.
2017 Fowler Budget

	INCOME LINES
	2015-actual
	2016
	2017
	

	A - SUMMER CAMP
	279,400 
	340,000 
	   329,000 
	

	B - EVENTS
	60,825 
	70,000 
	     70,000 
	

	C - STORE
	24,634 
	24,000 
	     26,000 
	

	D - CHI RHO HOUSE
	94,092 
	60,000 
	     77,000 
	

	E - PRAYER CABINS
	6,370 
	8,000 
	       7,500 
	

	F - PINE LODGE
	11,279 
	7,000 
	       9,000 
	

	G - TROOST LODGE
	6,653 
	5,000 
	       7,000 
	

	H - LEGACY FUND
	40,000 
	35,000 
	     20,864 
	

	I - MISCELLANEOUS
	2,849 
	 
	             -   
	

	J - SPECIAL GIFTS (DESIGNATED)
	36,525 
	25,000 
	     30,000 
	

	K - SPECIAL GIFTS (UNRESTRICTED)
	165,387 
	185,000 
	   195,000 
	

	L - DAY CAMP
	1,200 
	2,500 
	             -   
	

	Total Income
	729,215 
	761,500 
	   771,364 
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Summer                        Camp & Programs
	EXPENSE LINES
	2015-actual
	2016
	2017
	

	
	A. SUMMER CAMP EXPENSE
	14,044.73
	25,000
	 $  20,650 
	

	
	B. EVENTS EXPENSE
	12,233.08
	7,000
	 $  12,000 
	

	
	C. SCHOLARSHIPS
	6,000.00
	0
	 
	

	
	D. PUBLICITY
	9,303.63
	10,000
	 $  12,000 
	

	
	E.  DEVELOPMENT EXPENSE
	26,327.48
	12,000
	 $  12,000 
	

	
	F. DONATIONS (FIRE/AMBULANCE)
	4,940.00
	5,000
	 $    5,000 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	

	FOOD SERVICE
	D.1 FOOD & Kitchen Supplies
	84,473.01
	83,000
	 $  80,000 
	

	
	D.2 KITCHEN SUPPLIES - delete
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	

	E. STORE EXPENSES
	16,400.27
	16,000
	 $  17,160 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	

	F - MAINTENANCE/
INSURANCE
	F.1 BLDG/EQUIP REPAIR
	27536.12
	20,000
	 $  20,000 
	

	
	F.2 FURNITURE/LINENS
	3193.01
	5,000
	 $    5,000 
	

	
	F.3 EQUIPMENT
	31851.40
	6,000
	 $    6,000 
	

	
	F.4 MULTI-PERIL INSURANCE
	29259.60
	36,000
	 $  36,000 
	

	
	F.4.A WORKERS COMP
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	F.4.B DISABILITY INSURANCE
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	F.4.C UMBRELLA INSURANCE
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	

	G - UTILITIES
	G.1 ELECTRIC
	7616.86
	11,000
	 $  10,000 
	

	
	G.2 LP GAS
	7764.19
	10,000
	 $    9,000 
	

	
	G.3 FUEL OIL
	11867.17
	18,000
	 $  14,000 
	

	
	G.4 TELEPHONE & INTERNET
	3980.56
	3,800
	 $    4,000 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	

	H - VEHICLES
	H.1 MAINTENANCE
	8698.72
	5,000
	 $    6,000 
	

	
	H.2 FUEL
	2149.84
	6,500
	 $    3,000 
	

	
	H.3 INSURANCE
	3790.00
	4,000
	 $    4,000 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	

	I - OPERATIONS
	I.1 OFFICE SUPPLIES
	6023.53
	6,500
	 $    6,500 
	

	
	I.2 PERMITS/ASSOC. FEES - delete
	2522.59
	 
	 
	

	
	I.3 PERIODICALS/LIBRARY -delete
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	I.2 FINANCIAL EXP (AUDIT/BANK)
	5875
	4,000
	 $    6,000 
	

	
	I.3 CLOUD SERVICE CHARGES
	2109.58
	4,000
	 $    4,000 
	

	
	
	
	
	 
	

	L - PERSONNEL
	L.1 Salaried Employees
	########
	201,350
	 $215,181 
	

	
	L.1.A Director
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.1.B Manager
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.1.C Administrator
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.1.D Chi Rho Cook & Housekeeper
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.1.E. Program Intern
	 
	15,000
	 $  15,000 
	

	
	L.2 Seasonal (Summer) Employees
	95117.78
	100,000
	 $105,000 
	

	
	L.3 Hourly, Year-Round Employees
	17,952.94
	25,750
	 $  26,523 
	

	
	L.3.A Bookkeeper
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.3.B Weekend Host
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.3.C Chi Rho Helper
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.4. Development Coordinator 
	22000
	25,000
	 $  25,750 
	

	
	L.5 Payroll Expenses - Program
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	L.5 A Payroll Taxes
	20899.75
	21,600
	 $  21,600 
	

	
	L.6 Employee Benefits
	64678.40
	75,000
	 $  70,000 
	

	
	
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	total Expenses
	########
	761,500
	 $771,364 
	


MOTION:
To approve the recommendation. 
(CARRIED)

R-4
That the 2017 Albany Synod budget of $299,550 be approved.

Albany Synod 2017 Budget
Description

2015 Actual

2016 Approved
2017 Draft

INCOME

Classis Asmts($29)
   $ 230,202.98
$240,000
          250,150


Congregational Giving       37,426.31

    40,000

40,000

Individual Gifts
          2,000.00                  3,000

  2,000

Rental Income

          5,462.98
      3,000

  3,500

Interest Income
             432.33
         700                          400

SMB Event Income
          3,850.00
      3,000

  3,500
    

Miscellaneous
                         813.39



         0


_____________________________________________________________
TOTAL INCOME
   $ 280,187.99            $ 289,700                 299,550
EXPENSES

Banking/ Financial
$       165.00

$        200

     250

Deffered Comp 
     13,330.05

     12,000

15,000

FICA/Offset 

       8,364.58 

       8,000

  9,000

Payroll charges
       1,630.09

       1,500

  1,750





$ 23,324.72

$ 21,700
$ 26,000

Salary 





   Finance Manager           5,608.40
                    7,500

  7,800

   Stated Clerk

      6,021.08

        6,500
 
  6,750

   Administrator
    25,887.94

      26,800

27,900

   Administrative Asst     17,630.50

      19,500

20,300

   Ministries Coordinator 73,535.54

      76,100

79,150

   Comm Coordinator       11,000.08

      11,500

12,000

   Mediation Coordinator           0.00                             0                   10,400

    Contract Staff                 6,881.84

      10,000

         0





$146,565.38

$157,900
$164,300

Benefits
  


   SMC (Cell)
                       522.96

        1,000

  1,000

   SMC (HSA)

        3,125.00

        3,300

  3,500

   SMC Discre Fund
        3,450.00

        4,300

  4,500

   SMC Expenses
        6,766.23
                  12,000

12,000

   SMC Contin Ed
           785.00

        1,400

  1,500

   Synod Admin
        1,877.70

        1,000

  1,500

   Professional Develop


        1,000

  1,000

   Insurance(s)                        754.76

               0

  1,000




$ 17,281.65

$ 24,000
$ 26,000

Office

   Equip

   4,207.46

      5,000

  5,000

  Supplies
  
   1,005.82

      1,000

  1,000

  Printing

   1,064.88

      1,500

  1,000

  Telephone

   4,070.29

      5,000

  5,000

  Internet

        41.59

             0

         0

  Website

      486.94

       3,000

  1,500

  Postage

      367.96

       1,000

     500





$ 11,244.94

$ 16,500 
$ 14,000

Audit


   3,700.00                          3,600

  4,000

Building

    Contracts

   6,210.95
                   6,000

  7,000

    Utilities

   5,532.00         
       6,000

  6,000

    Insurance/taxes
   3,583.06

       3,500

  3,750

    Supplies/Misc
   1,895.36    

       1,000

  2,000

    Maintenance
   1,150.81

       1,000

  1,000





$ 18,372.18

$ 17,500
$ 19,750

RSA Meeting

   7,680.44

        3,500

  4,000

Committee Mtgs
   2,657.73

        3,000

  3,000

NYS Council 

   1,000.00                           1,000

  1,000

Clerk’s Expenses
      756.11

        1,500

  1,500

Staff Mtg Expenses
   1,392.45

        1,500

  1,500

RCA (COSE/PACT)
   3,195.36

        5,000

  5,000

Miscl. Admin                    600.00 

               0

     500 





$ 17,282.09

$ 15,500
$ 16,500

SMB Program

 25,707.73

       33,000

33,000





$ 25,707.73

$ 33,000
$ 33,000

_______________________________________________________________

TOTAL EXPENSES $259,778.69
                $289,700______
$299,550__      

MOTION:
To approve the recommendation. 
(CARRIED)

R-5
That the assessed portion of the 2017 Albany Synod budget ($250,150) be supported by an assessment of $30.00 per confirmed member.

The active confirmed membership of Albany Synod, as reported in the 2015 consistorial reports, is 7830 and with the assessed amount needed to balance the 2017 budget ($250,150) the assessment would need to be $31.95, a $2.95 increase from the current year. The committee is aware that the Albany Synod assessment has not increased from $29.00 in the past four years and is concerned that not increasing the assessment again would create too great a deficit to be made up through budget item savings, therefore the modest increase of $1.00 per member.

MOTION:
To approve the recommendation. 
(CARRIED)

2. OVERTURES AND JUDICIAL BUSINESS COMMITTEE REPORT

Rev. Jeff Kelley, Chairperson
Jeff introduced the following overture for consideration by the delegates. He explained that several of our synod’s classes have already approved sending a similar overture to General Synod.

OVERTURE
The Regional Synod of Albany respectfully overtures the General Synod of 2016 to instruct its Board of Benefit Services to provide a mechanism by which specialized transition ministers (formerly called specialized interim ministers) may keep their denominational Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance between assignments.

Reasons:

1. Specialized transition ministers are vitally important to the process of healthy new pastoral searches for many congregations.

2. There is, in many regions of the RCA, a shortage of available transition ministers, and regional synods and classes are regularly encouraging ministers of the Word and Sacrament to consider specialized transition ministry as a vocation.

3. At the same time, the current rules for denominational Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance requires that the insurance be purchased by a congregation where the insured is serving, which means that transition ministers lose that insurance between assignments. Ministers are not currently allowed to pay for their own Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance.

4. Between assignments specialized transition ministers are subject to the same risks as other ministers. Yet, they are still amenable to their classes and serve the Church in their office. To be excluded from participating in the insurance unduly burdens them in being able to serve congregations as a specialized transition minister. 

MOTION:
To approve the overture and forward it to General Synod.

3. RESOLUTIONS COMMITTEE, Sarah Palsma and Amy Katt, reporting
Resolutions – Albany Synod Meeting May 1-2
R-1 
WHEREAS, we have had the opportunity to fellowship, to celebrate ministries, and to give thanks for the work of God within the bounds of the Synod of Albany;

WHEREAS, we have been blessed by the gracious hospitality of Camp Fowler and by the delicious meals served by Becky Hudak and the kitchen crew;

WHEREAS, we have been guided by God’s word through the worship leadership of Steven Rodriguez, John Compton and the worship team;
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED this 2nd day of May 2016 that the Regional Synod of Albany offers thanks and praise for all those who demonstrated hospitality by making preparations, providing leadership and by other ways which contributed to our spiritual and physical nourishment.
R-2
WHEREAS, we have heard an update on the ministry and mission of Camp Fowler from Kent Busman;
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED the synod thanks Kent for his words of wisdom and his continued dedication to the mission and ministry of Camp Fowler.
THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED the synod is encouraged to pray for Kent, the volunteers, and the staff of Camp Fowler that they may continue to live into and experience the gospel, watch the feet of the rabbi and strive for inclusion and connectedness with all who walk through this wilderness. 
R-3
WHEREAS, Richard Dykstra provided a presidential report on the present reality of the church in the Regional Synod of Albany. 
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED the Regional Synod of Albany thanks Richard for providing a thoughtful and encouraging reflection on how we are called to be the church no matter our size and share in ministry together.
R-4
WHEREAS, The “In This Together for Good” task force continues in its work to discern, envision and carry out the task of what it means to do ministry together as a synod;

WHEREAS, we have spent time in robust conversion naming our present reality, becoming aware of our mental models, and encouraging one another in our shared call to be the church. 
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED the synod supports the continued work of the "In This Together For Good" task force, gives thanks for all who have served and continue to serve on the task force, and prays that this robust conversation continues acknowledging that we stand firm together on the church's one foundation: Jesus Christ our Lord. 
R-5
WHEREAS, God has provided this synod with able leadership and a variety of gifts through the ministries of: Bob Hoffman, stated clerk; Richard Dykstra, past-president; Nancy Ryan, president; and the anticipated service of  Kent McHeard, vice-president.

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Regional Synod of Albany gives thanks and praise to God for such willing and gifted leaders and offers to them our prayers, support and thanks, asking for the Spirit’s guidance and direction as God’s work is carried out. 
R-6
WHEREAS, we have heard several reports concerning the work of this synod.
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED we give exuberant thanks for all who have given and continue to give of their time and talents to serve on committees and boards for the Regional Synod of Albany.
R-7 
WHEREAS, the staff of the Regional Synod of Albany has continued to provide leadership, care and support for the churches within its bounds;
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the classes and churches of the Regional Synod of Albany offer our heartfelt appreciation, encouragement, and prayers of blessing for their continued ministry. 
R-8 
WHEREAS, we have engaged in important biblical, pastoral, theological, and ecclesiastical discussions concerning the work of the church in the Synod of Albany and the Reformed Church in America;
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Synod of Albany continues to seek the discernment of the Spirit and commends its members to pray for the churches and leadership of the Synod and the denomination.
R-9 
WHEREAS, the Classis of Schoharie has graciously invited the Synod of Albany of 2017 to gather within its bounds;
WHEREAS, Middleburgh Reformed Church has offered to host the meeting of the Synod;
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Synod of Albany accepts this gracious offer and agrees to meet on May 1st at Middleburgh Reformed Church in Middleburgh, NY.  
XXIII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Delegates Brad Lewis, EJ de Waard, Sherri Meyer-Veen and staff member Annie Reilly were representatives to the General Synod’s special council and attended the April 15-18 meeting. Brad summarized the council’s report (which is now available on the RCA website) and the process through which the council deliberated and arrived at the recommendations. He noted that General Synod delegates attending this year’s synod will also review and discuss the report in small groups and then share their conversations with the synod.
Annie offered a description of the small group process which was cordial and cooperative throughout – very much because they were all in relationship together. This was a genuine hope Annie holds for what can be at General Synod as delegates look for the Christ in one another.

Sherri commented about the presence of fear and pain experienced in the council and the denomination as we seek God’s way forward.

Caution was urged about the use and misuse of social media as an avenue of unhealthy expressions and comments.

Rich thanked everyone for their participation in the council and for sharing their insights with the synod assembly. He urged everyone to pray for the General Synod and each delegate as they prepare for and experience the conversations and deliberations.

XXIV. COMMISSIONING OF OFFICERS

The following newly elected officers of the Regional Synod of Albany were commissioned to their respective offices by Rev. Richard Dykstra, now Past President.

   Rev. Nancy Ryan

   President

   Rev. Kent Mc Heard

   Vice President 

XXV. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
To adjourn the annual assembly of the Regional Synod of Albany. (CARRIED.)

Nancy Ryan closed the meeting with prayer.

Respectfully Submitted,
_____________________________


_____________________

Rev. Robert Hoffman, Stated Clerk


Rev. Richard Dykstra, President

Appendix I

PRESIDING PRESIDENTS AND

PLACES OF ANNUAL ASSEMBLIES

Rev. David G. Corlett


Trinity, Rochester


1991

Rev. Fred Mueller


Mont Pleasant, Schenectady

1992

Rev. Richard Otterness


Glen, Fultonville


1993

Elder Dominic Passalacqua

First Bethlehem, Selkirk


1994

Rev. Donald Pangburn


Kinderhook



1995

Rev. Joyce de Velder


Pitcher Hill, North Syracuse

1996

Rev. Sophie Mathonnet-VanderWell
Interlaken



1997

Elder Kitt Jackson


Helderberg, Guilderland Center

1998

Rev. Sam Vander Schaaf


Jay Gould Memorial, Roxbury

1999

Rev. Scott De Block


First Church in Albany


2000

Rev. James De Witt


Ghent




2001

Rev. Nancy Ryan


Reformed Church of Syracuse

2002

Rev. Harold Delhagen


Pultneyville



2003

Elder Martha Stanton


Woodlawn, Schenectady

2004

Rev. Arthur Hudak


Fonda




2005

Rev. Lisa Vander Wal


Emmanuel, Castleton


2006

Rev. Marcia Gibbons


Reformed Dutch, Claverack

2007

Rev. Marcia Gibbons


Mohawk



2008

Rev. Daniel Griswold


Trinity, Rochester


2009

Elder Susan Smith


Christ Community, Clifton Park

2010

Rev. Bruce Cornwell


Schoharie



2011

Elder Richard Doyle, Jr.


Blooming Grove



2012

Elder Richard Doyle, Jr.


Kinderhook



2013

Rev. Mark Andersen


Pitcher Hill, North Syracuse

2014

Elder Brad Lewis


Lakeview Community, Rochester
2015
Rev. Richard Dykstra


Fowler Camp and Retreat Center
2016

